DacCom PbC Ltd Executive Committee


Record from a Meeting held on 23 May 2007

Mark Jones
23 May 2007

	Attended:
	
	
	

	Corina Ciobanu
	Trevor Fernandes
	Avi Gupta
	Mark Jones

	Meena Savla
	Richard Walker
	
	

	Suzanne Novak #
	Sapana Sheth #
	Christine Walden #
	

	#  West Hertfordshire PCT
	

	Apologies:
	
	
	

	Gerry Bulger
	Jeremy Cohen
	Richard Gallow
	Zunia Hurst

	Mary McMinn
	Richard Jones #
	Caroline Johnson ^
	

	#  West Hertfordshire PCT
	^ Dacorum PPI Group

	Copies to:
	
	
	

	Dacorum Practice Managers
	


1. Summary of actions agreed:

	Chris Walden
	Confirm the funding available to DacCom under the 2007/8 LES (assume level 3 funding throughout the financial year).
	1 June 07

	Chris Walden / Mark Jones
	Establish the intentions of practices that have not yet signed up to the PBC LES.
	8 June 07

	Trevor Fernandes
	Lead the team to review service specifications and generate business cases for all Local Enhanced Services to be commissioned or re-commissioned.  Ensure the circumstances and conditions under which services can be provided to patients of other practices are defined.
	Ongoing

	Richard Walker
	Inform The Nap (and other existing providers) of the conditions under which the Enhanced Sexual Health LES can be provided to patients of other practices.
	1 June 07

	Mark Jones
	Invite Richard Garlick to a future meeting to give us his view of the public health issues and priorities for Dacorum
	30 June 07

	Mark Jones
	Communicate Avi Gupta’s role as clinical lead for community nursing.
	30 June 07

	Mark Jones / Sapana Sheth
	Communicate the new East of England prescribing targets to practices, including a covering note explaining their importance and the process for supporting practices as they work towards the targets.
	


2. Funding:

2006/7 DES:

By agreement with the practices at the beginning of the year, DacCom’s budget for 2006/7 was created by setting aside 25% of both the aspiration payment and the achievement payment due to practices.  The aspiration payment (which has been made) was £0.95 per patient.  The achievement payment (which is due) will be delivered as two elements: 

a) £0.64 per patient as a reward for delivery against targets in the business plan.

b) £0.31 per patient as ‘pump-priming’ for activity in 2007/8.

Of these payments, 75% has been or will be paid to the practices; 25% has been or will be set aside for DacCom.  So the total budget available to DacCom for reimbursement of activity in 2006/6 was approximately £71k.  Of this, we spent approximately £42k.  So an under spend of approximately £29k can be carried forward as pump-priming for 2007/8.

2007/8 LES:

We have estimated the LES will deliver approximately £180k to fund DacCom’s activity in 2007/8.  This assumes we will continue to be funded at ‘level 3’, which we believe is a defensible assumption.  However, we do need to confirm the calculation of the amount expected.  Chris Walden will do this within the next few days.

At the latest count, 14 of 19 practices had confirmed their participation in the LES and signed the Agreement with DacCom.  Chris will identify the remaining practices so Mark can establish their intentions.

Achievement against the PBC Governance Framework:

Mark has continued to update our assessment of achievement.  We have made significant advances from the status last reported to the PCT’s Governance Sub-Committee.  If there was a case for interim funding at level 3 at that time, there is an even stronger case now.  Mark will continue to report to the Sub-Committee as necessary to secure continued funding.

3. Local Enhanced Services including the Enhanced Sexual Health LES:

The Nap is providing this service for its own patients and has asked Richard Walker to advise whether it can be provided to patients of other practices.  The discussion addressed three issues, which are best described separately:

a) The general principles regarding the provision of Local Enhanced Services to patients of other practices.

The provision of services to patients of other practices is entirely in accordance with the intentions driving the commissioning of Local Enhanced Services.  It will encourage practices to specialise and deliver high quality services.  It will also create a free and fair market consistent with the “Any Willing Provider” model for service provision.  In fact, the LES may be a good and appropriate model to drive a shift of services from secondary to primary care.  For this to be effective there should be no ceiling on the budget for Local Enhanced Services.  Instead, each service should be justified by a business case based on value for money.  Whilst there is some debate about this in the PCT, we do not believe there is a ceiling.  The concept of a “floor” has been abandoned by the PCT, but (although it was never achieved) it was intended to be a minimum spend not a maximum.

From this it follows that we need to generate business cases for those services from the 2007/8 portfolio that we wish to re-commission, as well as new services that we wish to commission.  This is a substantial task.  We have identified Sue Rivers-Brown as a management lead to support Trevor Fernandes, the clinical lead.  The PCT will provide resources to help with the generation of business cases.  Also, Trevor should delegate work on service specifications to other interested GPs.  This will ensure the project has an appropriate level of resource.

In general, a re-branding of services, allowing their provision to patients outside the practice’s own population, would provide an opportunity but not an obligation for practices to do so.  Practices should remain free to provide services to their own patients only if this is what they wish to do.

It may be appropriate to amend service specifications to define the circumstances and conditions under which the service can be provided to patients from another practice  (including perhaps a ceiling on activity to establish a limit on cost).  Trevor’s team will include this in their programme.  Again, we will expect the PCT to provide support for the generation of service specifications following the process established in previous years (we believe John Phipp’s group is responsible for this).  We would expect our contribution to be limited (in most cases) to the definition of our requirements as commissioners.

As an early priority, Trevor should task Sue to create an electronic library of specifications for all the LESes currently active in Dacorum.

b) Specific issues relating to the Enhanced Sexual Health LES

There are some differences between this service and that provided by the GUM clinic.  Most practices cannot, for instance, deliver the full range of tests available through the clinic.  Also, practices do not follow the same procedures for contact tracing (most if not all just give appropriate advice to the index patient).

There are issues relating to record-keeping and the transfer of information to the patient’s practice.  It might be good practice to transfer information for patients that are referred, but not for those who have self-referred anonymously.  These requirements should be clarified in the service specification.

We believe the PCT has a block contract with the GUM clinic.  The development of services under the LES will increase activity and thus increase the overall cost of sexual health services in West Herts.  So the business case cannot be based on an expectation of savings.  However, we can demonstrate value for money, and show how the service addresses national priorities.  We may have to balance the cost of this LES with a corresponding cut in our overall budget for secondary care, to demonstrate a commitment to fund the service through savings made elsewhere.

c) The immediate decision regarding the question posed by The Nap

We agreed Richard Walker should respond to The Nap authorising them to provide the service to patients from other practices.  In advertising the service to practices, the provider must make reference to the current specification to ensure it is understood the service is not identical to that provided by the GUM clinic.  Practices can then make an informed decision regarding referral or other advice given to their patients.  To ensure equity, the same message should be given to all other practices that currently deliver the service.

Trevor’s team should make their review of this service specification a high priority.  Corina is willing to assist with the review if this would be helpful.

4. Patient Activity Reporting Service (PARS):

In Gerry’s and Mary’s absence, Mark gave a brief progress report.  Gerry presented the proposal for a PARS to the Governance Sub-Committee last week.  Overall this was well received (in fact enthusiastically received by some other localities).  Some searching questions were asked and we have been directed to address these at the June meeting.  The questions concerned the sources of funding for the project and the mechanisms whereby the function of the PARS could stimulate savings elsewhere.  Richard Walker attended the meeting and believes the proposal is 90% of the way to approval.

We agreed that DacCom’s under spend on the budget for 2007/8 should be used to offset some of the set-up costs for the PARS.  This represents approximately 10% costs expected in the first full year of activity.  This decision has symbolic value, demonstrating our confidence in the proposal.  A modest re-assessment of costs (or even a re-presentation with emphasis on costs to be incurred in the current financial year) might also be helpful.

However, we agreed that the bulk of the funding should be provided by a top-slice of the secondary care budget.  This will demonstrate our commitment to use the data generated by the PARS and to deliver worthwhile results.

Suzanne offered to help with the presentation of the business case if Gerry / Mary feel this would be of value.  Suzanne would emphasise that, if the budgets for 2006/7 had been calculated in accordance with national guidance and had not been top-sliced, then DacCom would have been seen to generate savings in the last financial year.  There is a case that we are entitled to re-invest such savings in a project like the PARS.

We agreed we wished to put our thanks to Gerry and Mary on the record.  We recognise their outstanding efforts in developing both the technology and the proposal.  This is a critical project for DacCom this year and we depend on their efforts to ensure its success.  The Executive also wishes to be assured that they will be reimbursed for the work done.

5. Public Health Link to PBC: 

Jane Halpin has written to us nominating Richard Garlick as the public health link for DacCom.  We will invite Richard to a future Executive meeting to give us his view of the issues and priorities for Dacorum.

6. Community Nursing:

Avi agreed to be the clinical lead for this activity.  In the first instance, the main focus will be communication.  There is a lively discussion occurring at the West Herts Leads level and we need an effective clinical input.  Mark has attended some of the meetings, but is not well qualified to give the GP perspective.  We need also to open a dialogue with our practices.  The PCT Provider Services organisation seems to feel the threat generated by PBC, but we feel that we would struggle to commission these services effectively at this time.  The best strategy would be to have an effective input to the development of their proposals.  Mark will communicate Avi’s role to Colin Neal (who has offered his services as management lead and to the West Herts Leads).

7. Prescribing:

Dr Peck has offered to provide GP input to practice visits, sharing the workload with Zunia.  This would not be remunerated by the PCT (GPs do not participate in visits in other localities).  Nevertheless, we agreed the value of GP participation at our last meeting and this remains our position.  The work must be remunerated and we believe this would be good value from our own budget.  We will offer £150 per visit to cover a nominal 1-hour meeting plus some preparation.

New East of England targets have been published for 2007/8.  There are some issues for us to address in order to meet these targets.  Sapana will provide Mark with an appropriate document for circulation to the practices.  Mark will add a covering note explaining the importance of this work in the context of our funding and budgets, and the process for supporting practices in their endeavours.

A menu of choices for QOF targets Med 6 and Med 10 has been developed by the PCT for use across Hertfordshire.  This includes the requirement to agree 3 targets (whereas the QOF “white book” requires “up to 3”).  We would have expected to make an input to this (and may have been able to offer more meaningful targets), and we certainly expect the opportunity to do so next year.  Nevertheless, there is some flexibility in the menu, including an option to agree at least one other area with the PCT.

8. Next meeting:

Thursday 7 June 2007

From 1pm to 2.15pm at Fernville Surgery 
(lunch from 12.30pm)
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